May 17, 2007


A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 17, 2007 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright - Chair




Don Thorp 




Don Irvine 




Bruce Peckham




Liz Sciortino

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
5 others.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

BARRY BROWN AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Barry and Patricia Brown, 132 Canfield Road, Pittsford, NY, came before the Board for an area variance at said property, consisting of 13.3 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 192.03-1-5, located in an RA-5 zone, to create a property line which would result in a building line in one lot of approximately 205.8 feet, whereas Town Code requires 300 feet at the building line.

Mr. Wright stated the affidavit of posting of the sign was in the file and waived the reading of the public notice.

Mr. Wright asked the Board members if they had all seen the property.  The members all responded in the affirmative.

Dr. Brown stated that there are currently two structures on the property - his veterinarian hospital and his home.  He stated that he wants to eventually retire and would like to divide the property so he can remain in his home and sell the business.  He stated there is an issue with the building line width on the property  that would contain the hospital.

Mr. Wright stated that Dr. Brown was here because he is in a 5 acre zone, which requires 300 feet at the building line.  Dr. Brown stated that, if he subdivides his property so the house and the hospital are on different lots, the hospital building would not meet the 300 feet building line width requirement.  

A discussion followed as to whether the new business owner would want to live on the property.  

Mr. Wright stated that the current special use permit is only valid for the Browns, it does not go with the land.  He stated that a new owner would have to go before the Planning Board for a Special Use Permit to continue the practice.

Mr. Jones stated that the small veterinary business is a permitted use in this zone, with a special use permit, and there does not have to be a house on the property as well.

A discussion followed regarding the zoning code.

Dr. Brown stated that they placed the proposed new property line where they did so the pond, on the home side, would be at least 50 feet from the new property line.

Mr. Wright stated they would be creating a new lot and asked where someone could build on the proposed hospital lot.   A discussion followed regarding potential building sites.  Mr. Wright asked if Dr. Brown had a buyer for the business.  Dr. Brown stated no.

There were no other questions from the Board.  

Mr. Wright asked if there were any questions from the public.  There were none.

Mr. Wright asked if this benefit could be achieved by any other means.  Dr. Brown stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change in the neighborhood.  Dr. Brown stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if the request was substantial.  Dr. Brown stated yes.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Dr. Brown stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Dr. Brown stated yes.

MOTION

Mr. Peckham moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to close the public hearing at 7:50 p.m.

ADOPTED

Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye.

GAGNIER AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Barry Kyhos, Professional Engineering Group, 7171 Victor Pittsford Road, Victor, NY, and Dominique Gagnier, 996 Pittsford Mendon Road, Pittsford, NY, came before the Board for an area variance for the Gagnier property on the north side of Cole Road, 371.38 feet east of the intersection of Route 64 and Cole Road, consisting of 2.64 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 192.04-1-17, located in an RA-5 zone, to construct a single family dwelling on a pre-existing, non-conforming lot, which requires an area variance.

Mr. Wright stated the affidavit of posting of the sign was in the file and waived the reading of the public notice.  

Mr. Wright asked if the Board members had seen the property.  All members stated they had.

Mr. Kyhos presented the Board with a color, aerial view of the parcel and the surrounding properties.

Mr. Kyhos stated he was at the meeting, indirectly, on behalf of Ketmar Builders.  He stated this 2.64 acre property is a pre-existing, non-conforming lot.  He stated this property has been this size since 1973.  He stated he thought this pre-dated the 5 acre minimum zoning requirement.  

Mr. Kyhos stated that Mr. Gagnier currently resides on the adjoining property located directly east of this parcel.

He stated this is a residential neighborhood where there are several parcels that do not meet the 5 acre minimum.  He stated he was not aware of any opposition by the neighbors.  

Mr. Wright stated that both the parcel in question and Mr. Gagnier’s home parcel are non-conforming lots.  Mr. Kyhos stated that was true, but he believed that at some point the Gagnier’s home parcel was 5.1 acres and included the lands that went to the centerline of Pittsford Mendon Road and Cole Road.  He stated that the lot was probably reduced to its current size by eminent domain by the state.

Mr. Wright asked how the 2.64 acre parcel came about.  Mr. Kyhos stated he believed it was a carve-out from the larger parcel.

A discussion followed regarding the lot, the creek that runs through it and the history of the property.  Mr. Gagnier stated that his father purchased this property in the 70’s to have more land.  Mr. Kyhos stated Mr. Gagnier wanted to sell the property to reduce the maintenance required.  

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Gagnier had spoken to the neighbors who reside in front of this parcel.  Mr. Gagnier stated he spoke to them over this past weekend and told them the plan was to build one home on the parcel.  He stated the neighbors asked if they could take their pickups on the property and plant pine trees.   He stated that the neighbors have expressed no interest in purchasing the property.  

Mr. Wright asked if there were any easements on the parcel.  Mr. Jones stated that was not an issue for the Board.

Mr. Kyhos stated that building a house on this parcel would be consistent with the use of the neighborhood.  Ms. Sciortino asked if they had a buyer.  Mr. Gagnier stated not yet, but they had an exclusive listing with Ketmar.

Mr. Irvine stated his only issues were the creek and the driveway access.  Mr. Kyhos stated the driveway would not cross the stream.

Mr. Wright stated the property is listed as being for sale.  Mr. Wright stated that listing the property assumes the variance will be approved.  Mr. Kyhos stated he did not know if it was in the MLS, and if it is that Ketmar might be overzealous.  Mr. Peckham stated it is listed in MLS.

Mr. Wright asked if the Board had any more questions.  The Board responded no.

Mr. Wright asked if the benefit could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Gagnier stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Gagnier stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Kyhos stated it would be static as far as environmental impacts are concerned.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Kyhos stated it is a pre-existing, non-conforming lot.

Mr. Wright asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Kyhos stated this was the minimum request under the circumstances, considering the zoning.

There were no other questions from the Board.  There were no comments from the public.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to close the public hearing at 8:25 p.m.

ADOPTED

Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye.

Approval of minutes of May 3, 2007 meeting.

MOTION

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to approve, as written, the minutes of the May 3, 2007 meeting.

ADOPTED

Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye.

Discussion

A discussion followed regarding the two public hearings.

Mr. Wright stated Mr. Peckham would write the Gagnier determination.

Mr. Wright stated he would write the Brown determination.

Mr. Wright stated the next meeting would be May 31, 2007.  Ms. Sciortino stated she might not be able to attend that meeting.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 p.m.

ADOPTED

Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye.
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